MARYLAND REAL ESTATE COMMISSION

500 North Calvert Street

Baltimore, MD 21202

Mission: Protecting the health, safety, and welfare of the public 

through examination, licensing, and regulatory activities regarding real estate

BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES

JULY 20, 2011, 10:30 a.m.

Highlights from the meeting:

FY2011 exam stats reported
Current license count 41,465

MD REC’s FY2010 Annual Report submitted

Emails to brokers for team/group lists

Agency Residential or Commercial…?

Ground rent update

Chair assigns committees, panels

PRESENT:


Commissioner J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia,  Chair (Industry)


Commissioner Anne S. Cooke, Vice Chair (Industry)


Commissioner Juan Munoz (Consumer)


Commissioner Robin L. Pirtle (Consumer)
Commissioner Jeff Thaler (Consumer)


Commissioner Colette P. Youngblood (Consumer)


Elizabeth Trimble, AAG, Counsel


Katherine F. Connelly, Executive Director


Patricia Hannon, Education Administrator, Session Recorder 

ABSENT:

Commissioner Marla S. Johnson (Industry)

Commissioner Nancy R. Simpers (Industry)

Commissioner Georgiana S. Tyler (Industry)

Harry Loleas, Deputy Commissioner, O & P

J. Steven Long, Assistant Executive Director

PUBLIC IN ATTENDANCE:


Mark Feinroth, MAR

Donald White, P G Comm Coll

CALL TO ORDER:


J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chair, called the meeting to order at 10:40 a.m.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:


Motion (made by Jeff Thaler, seconded by Anne S. Cooke) To approve the minutes of the June 15, 2011 business meeting.  Unanimous approval.

REPORT OF COMPLAINTS/ADMINISTRATIVE DISMISSALS:


The report this month was expanded to include additional information for Commissioner review.  Commissioners accepted the new format.  Motion (made by Jeff Thaler, seconded by Robin L. Pirtle) To approve the Administrative Dismissals for the month of July 2011.  Motion carried.   The new format will continue.
COMMITTEE REPORTS:

1. Education – Anne S. Cooke 
· For the month of June 2011, PSI administered 421 salesperson and 37 broker exams.  

· For Fiscal Year 2011 (July 1, 2010 to June 30, 2011)  4,641 salesperson and 428 broker exams were administered.  PSI sent each school its number of students and pass rate for this period, which the schools need to complete their FY 2011 annual reporting to the Maryland Higher Education Commission.
· One school’s FY2011 pass rate was 93% for the national portion and 85% for the state portion.  The director of the school estimates that his FY2011 examinees were his on-line students, as the school stopped offering classroom pre-licensing prior to July 2010.

· Ms. Hannon is awaiting Maryland Higher Education Commission’s report of each school’s salespersons pass rates and attendance for FY 2010 (July 1, 2009 to June 30, 2010).
2. Legislative – J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia had no new report today but asked if MD REC’s legislative proposals were submitted to the Secretary’s Office.  Status will be researched and reported next month.   
COMMENTS FROM EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR:  Katherine F. Connelly
1. Current license count totals 41,465, of which 4,691 are brokers,  3,100 are associate brokers, 32,960 salespersons, 503 branch offices, 7 time share developers,  61 reciprocal brokers, 15 reciprocal associate brokers, and 128 reciprocal salespersons.  Of the total count, 3,850 are inactive.  
2. The Maryland Real Estate Commission’s FY 2010 Annual Report (7/1/09-6/30/10) was submitted and a copy provided to Commissioners.  Ms. Connelly noted that

Guaranty Fund payouts this period were $153,388.00; 

Fines assessed  $119,500.00
Fines collected $61,255.66

Revenue from exams $61,470

534 complaints opened during FY 2010

560 complaints closed (includes backlog)

82% of licensees audited for CE compliance passed during 2009 calendar year 

3. MD REC’s Annual Report for FY 2011 will be submitted later after all expenditures and revenue are available.

4. Mileage reimbursement for state travel increased to .555 cents per mile effective July 1, 2011.
5. As requested at the June business meeting, calls were made to plumbers in one county for the cost of winterizing properties.  The highest price quoted was $400, and that included repair of a leak or similar additional problem.  A broker in that same county is charging the potential buyer of  bank-owned properties $1,000 to winterize.  Commissioners directed Ms. Connelly to continue to investigate this situation and report back.
6. Emails are going out to brokers requesting a list of all teams/groups in their brokerages, by individual and team/group leader name, as well as a list of all branch managers and the location of the branch managed.  
7. Letters were sent to 200 brokers who do not have email addresses in MD REC’s data base.  These brokers were encouraged to provide a working email or obtain one so that they receive Commission eNotices and time sensitive announcements. 
Page 2 of 4   7-20-11

8. MD REC training in agency was completed in June for instructors of salesperson pre-licensing classroom programs.

9. Providers of salesperson pre-licensing by internet delivery will be reminded to review their online instruction for compliance with the Maryland law of agency and to have an MD REC-trained instructor available to answer agency questions from on-line students.  These programs are to be reviewed and updated by September 1, 2011.   

10. The training date for MREC Agency-Commercial is set for Tuesday, August  23, 2011 at the MAR office in Annapolis.  The training is not for all instructors, only those already experienced in commercial real estate.  Continuing education providers were given guidelines to help them select instructors to send.  There are already over 10 instructors registered. 
11. The question was asked whether a licensee could take either the Commercial or the Residential Agency course (both topic “h”) to renew.  The licensee can take either.  The Agency-Commercial was developed primarily for  commercial practitioners who do not conduct residential transactions.  A licensee whose majority of transactions is residential definitely needs the Agency-Residential course.   Education providers have been asked to market each course to the target audience to keep licensees legal and professional to their client base.  There may be some licensees who take both agency programs, so the second one will count as an elective.
12. Industry Outreach in the past month included travel to Bethesda and the Eastern Shore to meet with various broker and agent groups.   Ms. Connelly will be giving a Commission Update course at the Maryland Association of Realtors’ Annual Conference in Ocean City in September.   

13. The ARELLO Annual Conference is scheduled for September 28-October 1 in Baltimore City, and an agenda was distributed today. Commissioners planning to attend all or part of the conference are to contact Ms. Connelly so travel authorizations can be submitted.  
14. Programming to accept CE attendance records from education providers continues to be fine tuned. Schools and boards report it is an easy system to use. 
15. In the Spring 2010 newsletter, an article was posted on ground rents to advise licensees that it is the listing agent’s responsibility to disclose a ground rent.  The article advised that a state law had a deadline of September 10, 2010 to register a ground rent or it extinguished.  Since then, a ground rent owner challenged the law. The case was argued last month and the decision should be available soon.  The results will be posted and the news article updated.  It is the responsibility of the seller to disclose a ground rent status and the listing agent to report what the seller disclosed. A ground rent is a material fact which a licensee knows or should have known.  
16. An individual received a “Dear Seller & Agent” packet of forms from an investment company and asked Ms. Connelly to comment. Ms. Connelly provided the packet today to Commissioners for discussion at next month’s meeting.   

COMMENTS FROM COUNSEL:    Elizabeth Trimble 
1. A letter was received from Attorney Sedgeman explaining a client’s intended real estate communication software platform and requesting written confirmation that this client’s business model does not require a license in Maryland.   The June 30, 2011 letter was emailed to Commissioners in advance of today’s meeting.  After discussion, Motion (made by Anne S. Cooke, seconded by Colette P. Youngblood) To direct legal counsel to respond that the proposed plan would require a license in accordance with Maryland law.  5 in favor; 1 opposed (Munoz); Motion passed.  
2. Counsel emailed Commissioners a series of questions to help her in the re-draft of regulation 09.11.02.02D disclosure requirements.  After discussion today, it was decided that each Commissioner will send Ms. Connelly their answers, thoughts, or concerns.  Commissioners absent today will also be notified their responses are needed.  Discussion can then continue next month.
3. Real estate regulations have not kept pace with changes to protected classes in State law.  Counsel will draft language for next month’s meeting to keep the regulations consistent with law. 
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COMMENTS FROM CHAIR:  J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia
1. Chairman D’Ambrosia thanked MD REC staff for prompt and friendly service.
2. Assignments for current committees

a. Education Committee – Tyler (Chair), Cooke, Pirtle

b. Social Networking/Media Policy – unchanged

c. Legislative Committee – Johnson (Chair), Thaler, D’Ambrosia

d. Task Force on Licensing of Property Managers – unchanged

3. The Task Force to Develop an Agency-Commercial Course is completing its work
4. Assignments for panels

a. Panel I – Johnson, D’Ambrosia, Thaler or Munoz (to be determined)

b. Panel II – Tyler, Cooke, Pirtle

5. Today’s meeting of the Social Media committee is postponed until September. In the meantime, the Chair will email a packet to Commissioners Thaler and Munoz.   Ms. Connelly will use ARELLO’s list serve to contact other states for their social media policy.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS:

Commissioner Johnson will report next month on her discussion with Broker Knoerlein and the agency form.
NEW BUSINESS:   None
ADJOURNMENT:


There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 12:15 on motion by Robin L. Pirtle,  seconded by Colette P. Youngblood, and agreed by all.   The next monthly business meeting is Wednesday, August 17, 2011.

APPROVED AS PRESENTED ____________________________________________________







J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chairperson
APPROVED AS AMENDED ______________________________________________________







J. Nicholas D’Ambrosia, Chairperson
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